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HONITON TOWN COUNCIL

Minutes of the Meeting of the Town Council held at the Town Council Offices on 

Monday 12 March 2012

Present

St Michael’s Ward




St Paul’s Ward

Cllr Vernon Whitlock* (Chair)



Cllr Vivienne Ash*

Cllr Mike Allen*
  **




Cllr Les Bayliss

Cllr Nick Cornwell*




Cllr Roy Coombs*

Cllr Gary Elliot





Cllr Peter Corke*

Cllr David Foster*




Cllr Ron Farnham*

Cllr Peter Halse
*   **




Cllr Vera Howard*

Cllr Sharon Pavey*




Cllr Liz Tirard*

Cllr John Taylor
*




Cllr John Zarczynski

* Trained in Power of Wellbeing


** Also District Councillor

In Attendance

Cllr Paul Diviani


Devon County Council

Cllr John O’Leary

East Devon District Council

Cllr Sara Randall Johnson
Devon County Council

Cllr Phil Twiss


East Devon District Council

Town Clerk

1 Student Advisor

Students from Honiton Community College were presented by the Mayor with certificates for outstanding achievement together with gift tokens from the Town Council and badges from the Principal of the Community College.

12/41
Cllr Elliot

Members noted that Cllr Elliot had signed his Declaration of Acceptance and that this had been lodged with East Devon District Council. Cllr Elliot was welcomed to his first full Town Council meeting.

12/42
To receive apologies for absence

Cllr Groves (P); Cllr Harman (P)

12/43
To receive declarations of interest

Cllr Ash – Community Complex (Trustee of HCCA) (P)
12/44
Minutes of meeting held 13 February 2012 

The minutes, having previously been circulated, were approved and signed by the Chairman as a true record.

The Chairman declared the meeting out of session

12/45
Police report

The Clerk reported that the police had sent apologies due to sickness. A written report had been submitted and this was read by the Chairman. This showed that there had been 25 reported crimes for the period 13 February to 11 March 2012 compared with 26 for the same period in the previous year.

12/46
Ward Members

Cllr Randall Johnson reported her disappointment that she had been unable to persuade colleagues at Devon County Council to peg increases to the Fire Authority and the subsequent increase in council tax. She promised that she would continue to battle at County to keep the council tax level down. 

In response to a question, Cllr Randall Johnson confirmed that Devon County Council was currently working through the implications of Academy status schools and how this would affect County budgets although she advised that a number of responsibilities for these schools would continue to lie with Devon County Council.

Cllr Diviani advised that he was continuing to work on the Minerals and Waste section of the Local Development Framework.

Cllr Twiss reported that he had been attending many of the meetings of the Housing Review Board. The District Council was currently reviewing its stock and hoped to be in a position in future years to build new homes. Cllr Twiss had also been looking into the allocation of housing and advised that he would bring this back to the Town Council once the situation was clearer. Members discussed the recent Government announcement of large discounts to tenants to purchase their homes and what impact this could have on the EDDC housing stock, which had now been transferred from Central Government at a cost of £83m. It was noted that over 50% of current tenants were retired and unlikely to want to purchase their homes; instead the District Council was looking to build homes so that people could downsize and release larger houses for families. Cllr Diviani confirmed that it was not the intention of the District Council to move to a Housing Association status as this was not supported by residents. 

It was also noted that Revenues and Benefits work may be moved from EDDC to the Department of Work and Pensions and the future impact of this was currently unknown.

Cllr O’Leary congratulated the Town Council on its recent success in gaining planning permission and ongoing support from EDDC with regard to the Community Complex. He was pleased to see this success and looked forward to continuing to work with the Town Council on this project.

In response to a question, Cllr O’Leary confirmed that EDDC was looking at the Thelma Hulbert Gallery and possible improvements; he would report back to the Town Council in due course. Cllr Halse reported that the Gallery presented a financial problem to the District Council, who felt it should be more self-supporting. Town Council Members urged the District Council to look at the many benefits of the Thelma Hulbert Gallery, particularly with regard to its educational work and the grants that it brought in to support its work. Town Council Members reminded the District Council that it should not just be judged on financial considerations and that it formed part of EDDC’s provision of services. The Town Council confirmed that it would wish to support the Gallery and its development. 

Cllr Allen reported that Honiton’s input to the Local Plan had not been included in the draft but this had now been addressed. Representatives of the Town Council were due to meet with EDDC on Thursday to discuss the Local Plan and agree allocations.

12/47
Public QuestionTime

The Clerk advised that no questions had been received

The Chairman declared the meeting back in session

12/48
Mayor’s Questions

The Mayor reminded Members of the Sports Relief Run taking place along a mile of Honiton High Street and New Street on Sunday 25 March. He and Cllr Foster would be taking part and he asked for other Councillors to join them. Cllrs Elliot and Pavey volunteered to participate.

Cllr Ash thanked the Mayor, other Members and Officers for all their work to ensure the successful progression of the Community Complex. The Mayor advised Members that a great deal of this success had been the result of many years of work by Cllr Ash, especially in her previous role as District Councillor and her recent appointment as EDDC Alderman. 

Cllrs Diviani, O’Leary and Randall Johnson left the meeting

12/49
Special Responsibilities

Cllr Foster – Youth Liaison 
Cllr Foster reported that a new session had been started at the Youth Centre for over-50s to attend and work with young people.

Cllr Bayliss – Emergency Planning

Cllr Bayliss reported that he and the Deputy Clerk had recently met with representatives from Devon County Council and East Devon District Council to discuss Honiton’s draft Emergency Plan. This had been well received and he was now looking into the suggestions put forward. He also advised that the County and District Officers who had attended the meeting would like to use the Honiton plan as a model for other parishes. Members congratulated Cllr Bayliss and thanked him for his work on this essential plan. 

Cllr Howard – DALC

Cllr Howard reported that she had attended the DALC meeting on 1 March and the minutes were available from the office.

Cllr Corke – TIC

Cllr Corke reported that the TIC would be opening with extended hours from Easter. 

Cllr Corke – Honiton Festival

Cllr Corke reported that the English Opera Company would be performing at St Paul’s Church on the following Friday

Cllr Corke – Community Cinema

Cllr Corke reported that Cllr Harman had now stood down as Chairman of the committee and he had been appointed in her place. He paid tribute to the excellent work Cllr Harman had done in spearheading this new initiative and confirmed that the group was aiming to continue to run monthly so that it could transfer to the Beehive in due course. Cllr Corke circulated copies of a programme of events run by the Shaftesbury Arts Centre, which was an excellent example of what could be achieved by a town which was a similar size to Honiton.

Cllr Farnham – Dowell Street

Cllr Farnham reported that residents of Dowell Street were continuing to work with the TIC and Toast to plant up and maintain the flowerbeds around the TIC.

Cllr Cornwell – Thelma Hulbert Gallery

Cllr Cornwell reported that there had been no recent meetings but that one of the Gallery’s volunteers had recently been made one of the Culture Champions of the South West.

Cllr Allen – Honiton’s Role

Cllr Allen urged Members to remember in its planning that if Honiton were to be a strategic centre, the Town Council needed to think in a wider sense than just the town. The Chairman confirmed that this had been taken into account fully in the Beehive Business Plan and that cluster meetings continued with neighbouring parishes. 

Cllr Pavey – Food Bank

Cllr Pavey reported that the Sleep Out to raise funding for the Food Bank had been successful and she would report the final total raised in due course.

Cllr Pavey – Recycling

Cllr Pavey reported that the Waste Not Want Not event had been very successful and consideration was being given to turn this into a regular event. There was shortly to be a meeting of all the parish recycling champions and a representative from Waste Not Want Not would be attending to investigate whether the initiative could be spread wider.

Cllr Pavey – Transition Town

Cllr Pavey reported that she had recently attended a meeting of the Senior Council and talked to its members about Fairtrade and the Transition Town initiatives. She advised that during this Climate Week there would be a Seed Swap event on Saturday and the Transition Town would also be planting trees (donated by the Eco Council of Honiton Community College) in The Glen. 

Cllr Allen reported that he had gained agreement to plant fruit trees on the Town Green at Honiton Bottom Road; he would speak with the Transition Town group regarding this.

In response to a question, Cllr Pavey confirmed that the Transition Town Committee comprised seven members from a range of backgrounds and political affiliations.

Cllr Pavey – Domestic Abuse

Cllr Pavey advised that she had been invited to attend the Domestic Abuse Forum and IT WAS RESOLVED that Cllr Pavey represent the Council on this forum.

Cllr Pavey – St John’s Ambulance

Cllr Pavey advised that she had joined the St John’s Ambulance Committee and was willing to act as the Council representative as ex-Cllr Casson wished to relinquish this role. IT WAS RESOLVED that Cllr Pavey represent the Council on this committee.

Student Advisor – Honiton Community College

The Student Advisor reported that the recent Photographic Competition had gone well with over 60 entries; these had been reduced to 20 finalists across four categories and prizes for the winners had been donated by Honiton Photographic. These had been on display at the school and were now to be displayed in locations across the town. In addition the College was working with the Chamber of Commerce to produce a town calendar to be sold at the TIC. 

12/50
Correspondence

Correspondence received from 14 February to 6 March 2012 

Devon County Council

1. Devon In Touch February 2012

East Devon District Council

2. Forward Plan to 30 June

3. The Knowledge issues 39, 40, 41

Other

4. Minutes of DALC Larger Councils Sub Committee meeting held Thursday 1 March 2012 attended by Cllr Howard

5. Agenda and papers for Honiton Local Action Group meeting held Thursday 1 March 2012

6. Correspondence from a masters student at Exeter University re a proposed management partnership project for the River Otter Catchment re the River Otter Tributaries Balsam Project. The project is concerned with the clearance of Himalayan Balsam and may have funding available for local action groups. Closing date for expression of interest 17 March 

7. 2 pieces of correspondence from residents re dog control orders

8. Empowering communities : localism in action – case studies, tips and tools from the South West

9. Making It Local News February 2012 

The Clerk drew Members’ attention to item 6 and IT WAS RESOLVED that the Town Council support this application

The Mayor drew Members’ attention to item 7. He advised that the original issue had been EDDC’s concerns regarding differences and errors on their website and that Cllr Coombs had looked into this for the Town Council. He had met with the Dog Walking Group who were happy with the current arrangements and were carrying on with their patrolling. There was concern that EDDC was now advising that it would be taking no further action on this and that this would result in errors continuing to be in place. The Clerk was instructed to contact EDDC officers to ensure errors were rectified and that appropriate signage was displayed to advise residents of the restrictions in place; she would copy Cllr Twiss in her correspondence.

Late Correspondence received from 6 – 12 March 2012 

East Devon District Council

a. The Knowledge issue 42

Other

b. LCR magazine Spring 2012 including articles on :

i. Impact of the Localism Act re communities and parish councils

ii. Details of Inspired Facilities fund for sports (already forwarded to both Development Trust and Honiton Community College)

iii. Changes to the standards regime

iv. Safeguarding green spaces and footpaths

It was agreed that the Clerk should investigate sourcing individual copies of the LCR magazine for Members.

12/51
Policy & Finance Committee

Minutes of the meeting of the Policy & Finance Committee dated 27 February 2012, having previously been circulated, were approved and signed by the Committee Chairman as a true copy.

12/52
Recommendations from the Policy & Finance Committee

Annual Grants

Cllr Cornwell advised that the recommendations were the result of a long and detailed discussion; they would benefit 36 organisations at a cost of over £19,000. It was noted that almost 50% of this funding was allocated to support the TIC and this was welcomed at a time when TICs were having to close in other towns. It was however acknowledged that the current level of grant support may be unsustainable. IT WAS RESOLVED that the annual grants be made in line with the recommendations of the Policy & Finance Committee.

Equalities Policy

Cllr Cornwell advised that the Policy had been revised in line with recommendations of the Policy & Finance Committee and the final version had been recirculated to Town Council Members. IT WAS RESOLVED that the Equalities Policy be approved and signed.

List of Cheques

Cllr Cornwell advised that the list of cheques raised in Deceber 2011 and 2012 had been scrutinised by the Policy & Finance Committee. IT WAS RESOLVED that the cheque lists be approved and signed.

Safe Custody

Cllr Cornwell advised Members that the future location of the Town Council’s safe custody arrangements would remain confidential. IT WAS RESOLVED that the transfer of the Town Council’s Safe Custody arrangements from Lloyds Bank to an agreed local place of safe keeping be approved.

Open Spaces

Cllr Allen advised that, although the Open Spaces Policy had not been finalised, the Policy & Finance Committee had agreed to recommend that the aspirations outlined in Section 7 of the Draft Policy be accepted and that these aspirations should guide the Neighbourhood Plan. IT WAS RESOLVED to accept the recommendation.

12/53
Honiton Community Complex

Cllr Cornwell confirmed that planning permission had been unanimously granted on 6 March and that on 7 March the EDDC Cabinet had unanimously agreed to support the continued involvement and disbursement of funding. 

Cllr Pavey confirmed that the Fundraising Group would now need to become more active and she would welcome any help and support from Members to achieve the target. 

The Student Advisor was asked how young people in the town could get involved in fundraising and she would take this back to the College Executive Team as a proposal that they organise some events. 

Cllr Farnham left the meeting

12/54
Queen’s Diamond Jubilee

Cllr Foster outlined the proposals for Honiton celebrations for the Jubilee in June. This was the result of a lot of hard work by various groups and residents working with the Town Council. Cllr Foster confirmed that there may now be a possibility of a town beacon and this was being looked into.

 Cllr Taylor suggested that the flags in the town could include flags from Commonwealth countries and this would be passed on to the Chamber of Commerce. 

Cllr Halse outlined plans from EDDC for a project involving young people across the District. This would be an art competition to design a sculpture; the winning design would then be developed by a professional sculptor and placed in the town of the winner. 

Cllr Halse also advised that, as Chairman of EDDC, he would be holding a Civic Service at St Paul’s Church on 29 April followed by a cream tea. He was anxious to open this service up to the people of Honiton as much as possible 

12/55
Appointment to Policy & Finance Committee

IT WAS RESOLVED that Cllr Elliot be appointed to the Policy & Finance Committee

12/56
Local Action Group

Members noted that Cllr Foster was unable to continue as the Town Council representative on the Local Action Group. IT WAS RESOLVED that Cllr Zarczynski be appointed in his place and the Clerk was instructed to inform the Local Action Group. 

Cllr Allen left the meeting

The Chairman proposed that the meeting go into Part B session to discuss matters of a confidential nature and this WAS RESOLVED. The press and public were asked to withdraw from the meeting at this point due to the nature of the business to be transacted.

12/57
Staffing Issues

The Mayor advised Members that he had been advised by the Town Clerk that she would be retiring towards the end of 2012. It was agreed that discussions regarding staffing levels and recruitment should be undertaken by the Executive Committee following appointments at the Town Council's Annual Meeting in May.

12/58
Close of Meeting

The Chairman closed the meeting at 8.45pm

Signed Chair

16 April 2012


